
   Newton Parks & Recreation Commission 
Meeting Minutes Setti D. Warren 

Mayor 
Robert J. DeRubeis 

 Commissioner City Hall, Room 209, 7:00pm  
March 21, 2011 

 
Attending:  Arthur Magni, Chairman, Kathleen Heitman, Vice-Chair, Bob DeRubeis, 
Commissioner, Walter Bernheimer, Peter Johnson, Andrew Stern, Richard Tucker, Bethel 
Charkoudian, Michael Clarke, Peter Kastner, Robin McLaughlin, Secretary 
 
Absent:  Fran Rice, Don Fishman, Jack Neville 
 
Also Attending:  Animal Control Officer Ralph Torres, Jennifer Ricker- SGK 3-day, Gillian 
Boudreau –Relay for Life, Chuck Proia- St Mary of Carmen Festival  
 
Meeting called to order at 7:01pm 
 

1. Meeting Minutes –February 28, 2011 
o Minutes approved 8-0 

 
2. Commissioner’s Reports on Programs, Forestry and Maintenance 

o Commissioner DeRubeis presented and reviewed the department “snapshot” 
(attached).  

o The Clancy Basketball Tournament was held on March 5, 2011.  
o Camp Counselor interviews are scheduled this month. 
o Mayor Warren has appointed Commissioner DeRubeis as the Marathon 

facilitator. 
o April Vacation Camp is scheduled and open for registration 
o Newton Corner Library is going through the re-use process; Commissioner 

DeRubeis has requested use of the Newton Corner Library.  The Parks and 
Recreation administration and program staff would move from 70 Crescent 
Street to the Newton Corner Library. 

o Due to the winter storms there are many tree limbs down.  Forestry, with the 
assistance of Public Works, is picking up the limbs. The limbs are being stored 
at Nahanton Park until they are ground up and removed at a later date. 

 
3. Susan G. Komen 3-Day for the Cure Event  

o Chairman Magni stated the abutters of the Elm Street Park in West Newton 
have been notified of this event. Jennifer Ricker, Event Coordinator was 
present to answer any questions. Chairman Magni requested comments, 
questions or concerns from those present at the meeting.  There were no 
comments, questions or concerns.  

Mr. Johnson made the motion to accept the proposal as submitted for the Susan G. Komen 3-Day for 
the Cure Event on Friday, July 22, 2011.  Ms. Heitman seconded the motion. Motion passed 8-0. 
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4. Relay For Life 
o Gillian Baudreau, representative from the American Cancer Society for the 

Relay for Life presented the proposal (summary attached). The American 
Cancer Society would like to formally request the use of Forte Park for its 
annual Relay for Life event, taking place on Sunday May 21-22, 2011.  We 
would like to request the use of the entire park beginning at 6:00 a.m. on 
May 21 and ending at 6 p.m. on May 22.  Teams of 1-15 people set up 
campsites and take turns walking the track while enjoying music, food and 
entertainment.  Last year the event raised $42,000 to fight cancer. Since the 
event has been held at Forte Park the fund raising amount has increased. 

o Chairman Magni thanked Ms. Boudreau.  The abutters will be notified of this 
event and Ms. Baudreau should be present at the April 25, 2011 Commission 
meeting to respond to comments and questions from the abutters.  

 
5. St. Mary of Carmen Festival  

o Chuck Proia is requesting the use of JoAnne C. Pelligrini Playground for the 
76th annual St. Mary of Carmen festival (letter attached). 
 Set-up will begin Monday July 11th at 8 a.m. 
 Festival begins Wednesday July 13 and closes Sunday July 17.  
 Fiesta Shows will operate the carnival and food vendors. 

o There have been no significant changes to the festival from last year.  
o Commissioner DeRubeis commented there has been new construction around 

Hawthorne and the carnival will have to be careful with the new concrete. Mr. 
Proia is aware of the construction and will take care of the concrete. 

o Chairman Magni commented the abutters will be notified of this event and Mr. 
Proia should be present at the April 25, 2011 Commission meeting to respond 
to comments and questions from the abutters.  

 
6. Lowell Park Master Plan  

o Danielle Bailey from the Planning & Development Department presented the 
updated Master Plan for Lowell Park (map attached). The Master Plan was 
presented to the Commission in December 2008.  Since December 2008 there 
have been meetings with the Newtonville Advisory Committee and the 
Landscape Architect, Ray Dunetz.  Abutters, the Historic Commission and the 
neighborhood were also notified of this meeting tonight, a total of six hundred 
people were notified.  

o Mr. Tucker asked if there are new trees to be planted.  Ms. Bailey stated yes, 
there are existing trees and there will be new trees planted under the 
supervision of the City’s Tree Warden. 

o Mr. Stern asked if the funding is still in place.  Ms. Bailey stated yes the 
funding is in place. 

o Mr. Stern asked if maintenance is included in the funding.  Ms. Bailey stated 
no, CDGB funding does not include maintenance.  

o Mr. Bernheimer stated the P & R Department maintains the park.  
Commissioner DeRubeis does not expect an increase in maintenance costs. 

o Mr. Kastner asked if the benches have backs.  Ms. Bailey stated yes, bench 
backs are considered accessible benches.  
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o Mr. Bernheimer inquired if any of the funding has come from the 
neighborhood.  Ms. Bailey stated no, the funding is CDBG funding. 

o Mr. Stern inquired if the MBTA was going to move the bus stop shelter.  Ms. 
Bailey stated no, the City is considering participating in the MBTA shelter 
program (CIMUSA bus shelters).   

o Mr. Johnson commented there appears to be more asphalt in the updated 
plan.  Ms. Bailey said yes there is more asphalt.  The pathway now connects 
both sides of the park to the streets on each side. 

o Mr. Kastner recommended Ms. Bailey speak with the Mayor's Committee for 
People with Disabilities, in regards to pathway surfacing.   

o Mr. Clarke asked what type of bike rack was being installed. Mr. Clarke 
recommended not using the standard school yard bike rack because the bikes 
fall over.  Ms. Bailey stated the bike rack has been ordered and it is not a 
standard bike rack. 

o Chairman Magni asked the Commission members what is next for this master 
plan.  Mr. Stern would like more details on the plan before he votes. Ms. 
Charkoudian agreed with Mr. Stern.  

o Ms. Bailey stated the master plan must be approved for the money to be 
available for construction documents.   

o Ms. Schein, P & R Open Space Coordinator stated there aren’t any amenities 
proposed in this master plan that don’t exist in our parks. Ms. Schein stated 
the process of this master plan has been thoughtful, responsive, modest and 
has been revised to meet the budget. 

o Commissioner DeRubeis stated at the December 2008 meeting the issues 
circled around the traffic.  The traffic issues have been resolved.  

o Mr. Bernheimer stated whatever modifications need to be made will be minor; 
there is no reason not to approve the master plan.  Mr. Bernheimer stated he 
has confidence in the P & R staff. 

o Mr. Kastner stated the master plan is a general layout/theme, and this master 
plan is fine.  The Commission asked to see the final construction plans when 
the time comes. 

Mr. Bernheimer made the motion to approve the Lowell Park Master Plan subject to seeing the 
final specs before going to public bid.  Ms. Heitman seconded the motion.  Motion passed 8-0. 

 
7. Off-leash Area Working Group Update 

o Commissioner DeRubeis updated the Commission members: 
 The fees have been accepted and passed by the Board of Aldermen 
 Two revolving accounts have been approved by the Board of Aldermen 

and set up by the Comptroller.  One account is for fees, the second 
account is for any donations collected.  

 The $50,000.00 gift from the Leveen family for the off-leash areas is 
going before the Finance Committee on March 28th. 

 A budget for the off-leash areas has been drafted (attached)  
 The signage is ready to go to print for each of the areas.  
 Mutt Mitts are ready to be ordered and installed for each location. 
 David Olson, City Clerk, is ready to administer the medallions and 

permits. 
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 An off-leash recreation brochure has been created as information for 
residents.  The brochure will be sent to residents with the mailing done 
by the City Clerk to the licensed dog owners the first week of April. 

o Mr. Stern asked if there were conditions to the gift.  Commissioner DeRubeis 
stated yes there are some restrictions but the gift is under the control of the  
P & R Department. 

o Commissioner DeRubeis stated Newton Centre, Claflin Playground and 
McGrath Park will be ready to open around April 15th.  Hunnewell Park and 
Cabot Park should be ready to open sometime in May after the fences have 
been installed.  

o Mr. Stern asked what the projected compliance rate is.  Commissioner 
DeRubeis stated based on Brookline, of those residents sent notification of the 
off-leash fees, 50% have purchased a permit. 

o Mr. Johnson requested the violation information be included on the signage. 
Mr. Stern requested that notification of the $50.00 fine also be included. 

o Mr. Tucker inquired if the brochure will be posted on the website.  
Commissioner DeRubeis said yes, and the TAB will be notified. 

o Mr. Johnson asked if the off-leash recreation permit application will be on the 
website for download. Commissioner DeRubeis will check with the City Clerk. 
David Olson has been a great help in implementing the off-leash fee program. 

o Mr. Kastner asked if there should be public comment before the motion. 
Chairman Magni asked for comments. 
 Kathy Quimby, of Gordon Rd. commented she is impressed with the 

progress that has been made. 
 Harry Sanders commented the six sites to be approved are open field, 

non-tree settings.  There is another off-leash culture that enjoys trail 
walking with their dogs. There also needs to be off-leash areas on the 
south side of the city. 

Mr. Bernheimer made the motion to authorize the P & R Commissioner to open the 
specific parks approved by the Commission on a schedule he sees fit.  Mr. Johnson 
seconded the motion.  Motion passed 8-0. 

 
8. New Business 

Cold Spring Park Incident 
o Commissioner DeRubeis stated last week there was an incident at Cold Spring 

Park where a Terrier was killed by a Great Dane. This incident was human 
error and could have happened on a street corner.  Commissioner DeRubeis 
referred to Animal Control Officer Ralph Torres.  Officer Torres commented 
the owner of the Great Dane had a self imposed muzzle order due to a 
separate incident. The terrier was killed and the Terriers owner was bitten.  
The Great Dane was removed from the State the day after the incident. 

o Mr. Bernheimer stated most of those present are responsible dog owners and 
they have a responsibility to educate those who willfully disobey the rules.  
Mr. Stern stated that is a nice thought but they are not the police. 

o Commissioner DeRubeis stated there is a plan to hire a part-time animal 
control officer to assist Officer Torres.  Part of the responsibility of the part-
time person will be to educate. 
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Nahanton Park 
o Commissioner DeRubeis stated there are over 2,000 locations around the City 

that have downed limbs and brush from the winter snow storms.  There are 
different dumpsites around the City to dump snow and limbs and Nahanton 
Park is number three on the list. Public Works has been assisting with the 
pick-up and the debris has been dumped at Nahanton Park, Winchester Street 
entrance.  

o On Friday there was a meeting with Duane Hillis, Friends of Nahanton Park, 
Newton Conservators and Bob Rooney, Dave Turocy, DPW, Chairman Magni at 
Nahanton Park.  Mr. Hillis and others were asking why Nahanton Park?  

o Mr. Stern stated there were a lot of Christmas trees included in the debris.  
Commissioner DeRubeis commented when there is a mass pick up of limbs 
there ends up being a lot of private yard waste included. 

o Commissioner DeRubeis stated the meeting went well.  We need to reassess 
private locations.  The City has contacted New England Development, the 
owner of the old Omni Foods to use that location to store the limbs.  

o Mr. Stern stated Wellesley pipes sewerage through Newton, do they have 
available sites. 

o Mr. Bernheimer asked what happens to the limbs that are dumped at these 
sites.  Commissioner DeRubeis stated a tub grinder will chip the limbs into a 
truck for removal. 

o Mr. Kastner asked what the long term solution is for the Public Building 
Department using the building in Nahanton Park. Mr. Stern inquired if the 
Audubon is including the building in the Natural Resources Inventory and 
Management Plan for Nahanton Park.  Commissioner DeRubeis stated yes. 

o Mr. Hillis thanked Commissioner DeRubeis, Chairman Magni, Mr. Rooney and 
Mr. Turocy.  They have listened and been very responsive regarding this 
issue.  It is important to the park users to see this type of response.  Mr. Hillis 
stated for the future the City needs a chipper and truck to dispose of limbs as 
they fall instead of dumping the limbs in the parks.  The Audubon is looking 
at the building and Mr. Hillis would like to get cost estimates to repair the 
building.  The outcome of the building should be thought about by all groups, 
maybe the building should be taken down and the area returned to nature. 

 
Meeting Adjourned at 8:15 pm 
Respectfully submitted, 
Robin McLaughlin, Secretary 
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